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March 28, 2016 
 

Charlie Richardson 
Kieve-Wavus 
Leadership School Director 
Nobleboro, Maine 
 
 
Dear Mr. Richardson, 
 
In fall, 2009, Memorial Middle School sent its first class of 6th graders to the Leadership School at Camp Kieve 
for a 4-night and 5-day residential adventure. We asked the parents of our newest students to make a leap of faith 
and to trust us and the staff at the Leadership School to care for their children in this time away from home so 
early in the school year. Memorial Middle School first decided to send our students to TLS because our 6th grade 
class was coming together from 5 elementary schools all over the city and we sought to build a community of 
learners early in their middle school career. We believed the core values and messages taught at TLS were most 
closely aligned with our vision for our school community. Our students’ experiences and the community that has 
come together in 2009 and each year since then more than surpassed all of our expectations. 
 
The Memorial Middle School community as well as the larger South Portland community recognize the value of 
our partnership with TLS and Kieve and have supported our continuing collaboration. Not only have we seen the 
benefit from our participation in the fall residential program at The Leadership School, but we have also benefited 
from the experience of having an educator in residence here at Memorial for each of the last four years. For the 
last two years, our EIR, Will Hackett, has devoted more than 3 months to our students and our school, working as 
a full-time staff member.  
 
Will was one of the educators working with our 6th graders during their time at the Leadership School. In that 
time, he established rapport with them and made many connections. Students viewed him as a fair and friendly 
adult whose behaviors and interactions with them could always be characterized as kind and respectful (our 
shared motto). Upon his arrival at Memorial, students (and staff) swarmed Will in hopes that he would come to 
their classes to lead activities or help in their classrooms. 
 
We knew how important it would be to establish a clear plan for Will to use his time as our educator in residence 
most effectively. Prior to his arrival, we assessed the needs in our school. Though Memorial is a relatively small 
middle school with an enrollment of 415 students, our multi-lingual student population has grown significantly 
over the last few years. Many of our multi-lingual students have arrived at Memorial in the last 18 months and 
few were able to attend the residential experience at the Leadership School. For this reason, Will’s primary 
placement at Memorial was with this group of students, supporting their English-language instruction while also 
introducing them to the lessons of collaboration, teamwork and treating one another with kindness and respect. 
 
Will collaborated with the teachers in these classrooms to plan a number of different team-building activities, 
successfully building a community characterized by mutual respect and concern for one another. In addition to 
improving upon their teamworking skills, Will also worked with students in their classes and after school. The 
exceptional rapport between Will and the students allowed Will to hold high expectations for the students; they 



trusted him and knew that he would work with them to achieve the myriad challenges they set for themselves – 
academically and socially. Will worked with staff at Memorial and the Leadership School to arrange for the 
students in our multi-lingual program to visit Camp Kieve for a day in March. The students arrived to school 
early and took a bus to Nobleboro where they were able to see for themselves what it was like to participate in 
group challenges and climb in the gorgeous rock gym on the spectacular Kieve-Wavus campus. The students 
returned to Memorial a little tired but absolutely beaming as they told stories of all they did at Camp Kieve. 
Students are still talking about their experience there even after all of this time. 
 
Will’s involvement in the Memorial Middle School community was not limited to working with our multi-lingual 
students. Will joined different advisory groups each week to lead Kieve “refresher” activities, stressing the 
importance of processing these different challenges because, as Will says, “without processing, it’s just a game.” 
Will supervised students on Memorial’s modest rock wall, reminding all of our students of the meaning of 
“challenge by choice.” Recognizing the benefit of having our students participate in activities that would help 
them remember the lessons from the Leadership School, Will planned a Kieve Refresher Day for our 6th and 7th 
graders, focusing on LEAD STAR and how to behave with kindness and respect. These activities yielded 
valuable learning not only for our students but for our teachers, as well. As a result of the Kieve Refresher Day, 
teachers and students report increased use of LEADSTAR cuing as a way to improve our communication in 
classes, during assemblies and with one another. 
 
Will has made a lasting 
impression on our staff and our 
students. Those with whom Will 
worked said that he was “an adult 
who was so supportive of me – no 
matter what.” They said that he 
was easy to talk to, funny, nice 
and caring. The students also told 
us that Will was someone who 
“brought us all together as a group 
of kids.” These reflections remind 
us how important it is to slow 
down and be present for our 
students. The nature of the 
educator in residence position 
allows us to devote a highly 
skilled adult to our students for 
the sole purpose of connecting 
with and supporting them in the 
moment. 
 
Without question, Memorial has benefited not only from our partnership with the Leadership School, but we have 
also benefited greatly from our time with Will. The presence of an educator in residence has been a daily 
reminder of the lessons we learned at Kieve – the learning we aim to put into practice every day. We are grateful 
for the partnership with Kieve and we recognize the many benefits we enjoy as a result of this partnership; the 
greatest benefit has been the improved sense of community and the shared values established during our time at 
the Leadership School.  
 
With my sincerest gratitude, 
 
 
 
Megan Welter 
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